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NOTICE  
 

WHAT:  Annual Membership Meeting 

WHEN:  November 7-8-9, 2008 

WHERE:  Panther Creek Trail Ride 

379 Humphrey Creek Road 

Tuscumbia, MO 

573-369-2553 or 573-369-2655 

 

REMEMBER:  Call Panther Creek for reservations if you  need a campsite. 

 

AGENDA:  Friday ïNovember 7 - register and ride! 

5:00 p.m.  Cook-out sponsored by Cuivre River Chapter. 
Meat will be furnished.  Bring a covered dish and your drink 

(No Alcohol) and your lawn chairs. 

 

Saturday ï November 8 ï Ride or attend a Horse 

Shoeing clinic at 9:00 a.m. ï Wayne Lyons 

1:00 p.m.  Annual Meeting 

6:00 p.m. SMMBCH Banquet and Auction. 

Please bring an item for the auction. 

 

Sunday ï November 9 ï Ride and enjoy trails 

9:00 a.m. Cowboy Church 

 

VOTE 2008 - Annual Membership Meeting  
Following is information from the By-Laws regarding voting procedures: 

 

"ARTICLE IV: VOTING 

1.  Each individual or family membership in good standing shall be entitled to one (1) vote and associate members may, at the time of 
application and/or renewal, designate two (2) persons to vote, on all matters during the annual membership meeting and other 

meetings of the membership." 

 

"ARTICLE VIII:   ELECTIONS 

4.  Voting shall be by secret ballot at the Annual Membership Meeting.  A prepared ballot providing for write in options will be 

prepared prior to the meeting.  Voting privates will be checked against membership rolls prior to issuance of a ballot.  Those persons 

seeking to cast a vote on behalf of Associate Memberships must be on record with the Secretary 30 days prior to this meeting." 

 

Associate members (Business, Clubs and Organizations) authorized representative may designate voters or change the designated 

voters by contacting the Secretary or Treasurer, in writing. 

 

For further clarification or questions, please contact a board member or officer

 

 
 

 
 

VVoolluummee    66,,  II ssssuuee  44                                                                                                                                            FFaallll,,  22000088  



Fall , 2008                                                                                                                                                 Trail Country News 

 2 

Memorandum of Understanding signed   

between Missouri Department of 

Natural Resources and Show - Me 

Missouri Back Country Horsemen  

 
Submitted by Allison Schottenhaml  

 
A Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) has been signed  

between the Missouri Department of Natural Resources, State 

Parks Division and the Show-Me Missouri Back Country 

Horsemen. 
 

The purpose of this MOU is to continue to develop and expand 

a framework of cooperation upon which mutually beneficial 

programs, projects, training, and other equestrian activities may 

be planned and accomplished on State lands by the DNR and 

SMMBCH working cooperatively at the state, regional, and 

local level. Such programs, projects and activities complement 

the DNR mission and are in the best interests of the public. 

 

The DNR is a land management state agency dedicated to the 

management of State Park lands for a variety of  
uses and activities including outdoor recreation.  The DNR is 

interested in providing a variety of equestrian opportunities that 

are environmentally sensitive, educational and support 

community objectives that contribute to local and regional 

economies and quality of life. 

 

There is a need to actively promote public-private partnerships 

that encourage responsible use of public lands by visitors 

participating in equestrian and recreational stock travel and 

activities.  Both the DNR and SMMBCH share the common 

responsibility and interest of disseminating information to the 

public regarding conservation, recreation and natural resource 
activities as they relate to equestrian and recreational stock use. 

 

The DNR has committed to work with SMMBCH and its 

affiliate organizations to identify appropriate partnership 

opportunities (trail projects, administrative studies, education 

programs, etc.) and jointly pursue such projects in conjunction 

with the equestrian and recreational stock community and park 

districts statewide, contingent upon availability of funds and 

personnel.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

New Trail in Plan ning Stages for 

Southern Johnson County  

 
        Submitted by Marsha Copeland 

 

 Most trail riders are aware of the lack of trail miles on 

the Katy Trail for horseback riders.  Katy Trail State Park is 

built on the former corridor of the Missouri-Kansas-Texas 

(MKT) Railroad (better know as the Katy).  The Missouri 

Department of Natural Resources (DNR) promotes the Katy 

Trail as ñ an extraordinary recreational opportunityða long 

distance hiking and bicycling trailéò.  The original Katy Trail 
planners chose to largely ignore the trail riding community 

when planning for the 225 mile trail from St. Charles to Clinton.  

While there is allowance for 30 miles of trail open to horses 

from Sedalia to Calhoun, it is an all too common example of 

how we as horseback riders are left out of the initial planning 

and get very little or nothing. We are partly to blame for this by 

not demanding our seat at the planning table.  Letôs not let this 

happen again with the link to the Katy Trail that will be built 

between Windsor and Pleasant Hill in Johnson County. 

 Preliminary work on the trail was to start in September 

according to representatives from the DNR, Ameren and CDG 
Engineers.   The trail will run through Leeton, Post Oak and 

Chilhowee and then angle northwest crossing Highway 131 

north of the Route B intersection and continue on a line to 

Strasburg and Pleasant Hill.  The Missouri General Assembly 

approved $18 million for the project from funds paid to the state 

by Ameren in a settlement over collapse of the Taum Sauk dam 

in December 2005. The trail will involve building a 12-foot-

wide trail on the south side of the Rock Island railroad tracks.  

Most of the 46 mile trail will run through Johnson County with 

trailheads about every six or eight miles. 

 Landowners and the planners anticipate encroachment 

issues with the trail coming through land that landowners have 
had in their possession for years after the railroad quite using the 

rails.  A DNR real estate manager/attorney said Ameren ñdoes 

not plan to abandon the railroad.ò   

 While SMMBCH is not choosing sides on the land 

issue, many of our members are rural and understand the 

ramifications.  The courts/attorneys will decide the issue when 

the time comes on who has the rightful ownership of the land on 

which the railroad lays.  What SMMBCH does take a stand on is 

the design of the new link to the Katy Trail to include horses.  

The equine communities have given up too much already in not 

being allowed to ride more of the Katy Trail and also the Frisco 
High Line trail in southwest Missouri.  

 SMMBCH is in full agreement with Bonnie Davis, 

Consulting Editor of THE TRAIL RIDER magazine who in her 

ñFrom the Editorsò column in the September/October, 2008 

issues states,òTrails are disappearing every day.  According to 

the Equestrian Land Conservation Resource (859-455-8383; 

www.eler.org) 250 acres of land in the United States are 

developed per hour.  This affects every one of us.  As trail 

riders, itôs our responsibility to conserve and maintain the trails 

we have left to us.ò    
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SMMBCH would like to expound on this and say it is also our 

responsibility to get involved and be a part of the planning of 

new trails to include equestrians.  The technology is available; 

the expertise is available; in this trail issue the money is 

available.  The only thing that may be missing is the desire of 

the part of planners to be inclusive or the lack of participation of 
our part.  We cannot let horses be shut out again. 

 

Leave No Trace Tip 

Dispose of Waste Properly (Pack it in, 

Pack it out) 
 

By: Jerry Schottenhaml, Leave No Trace Master Educator 

 
Pack it in, Pack it out- this common saying is a simple yet 
effective way to get backcountry visitors to take their trash 

home with them.  There is no reason why people cannot carry 

out the extra food and packaging material that they carried in 

with them.  Trash and litter are human impacts that can greatly 

detract from the naturalness of an area. 

 

Reduce litter at the source.  Much backcountry trash and litter 

originates from food items.  The easiest way to practice the 

principle of pack it in, pack it out, is to follow principle number 

one-plan ahead and prepare.  It is possible to leave most 

potential trash at home if you take the time to properly 
repackage food supplies.  Under no circumstances should food 

scraps be buried.  Discarded or buried food scraps attract animal 

life. Human food is not natural to wild animals, their natural 

feeding cycles and habits become disrupted when they are fed 

by humans. 

 

Stain dishwater through a small strainer or bandana.  Put the 

food particles in a sealable plastic bag and pack them out.  

Broadcast the strained dishwater over a wide area at least 200 

feet from the nearest water source, campsite or trail.  Scattering 

dishwater in a sunny area will cause the water to evaporate 

quickly causing minimal impact. 
 

Proper disposal of human waste is important to avoid pollution 

of water source, avoid the negative implications of someone else 

finding it, minimize the possibility of spreading disease, and 

maximize the rate of decomposition.  In the backcountry 

locations, burying human feces in the correct manner is the most 

effective method to meet these criteria.  Solid human waste must 

be packed out of some places, such as narrow river canyons.  

Land Management agencies can advise you of specific rules for 

the area you plan to visit. 

 
Catholes are the most widely accepted method of waste 

disposal.  Locate catholes at least 200 feet (about 80 adult steps) 

from water, trails and camp.  Select an inconspicuous site where 

other people will be unlikely to walk or camp.  With a small 

garden trowel, dig a hole in humus that is 6 to 8 inches deep and 

4 to 6 inches in diameter.  Cover and disguise the cathole with 

natural material when finished.  If camping in the area for more 

than one night, or if camping with a large group, widely disperse 

catholes sites. 

Use toilet paper sparingly and use only plain, white, 

nonperfumed brands.  Toilet paper must be disposed of 

properly! It should be either thoroughly buried in a cathole or 

placed in plastic bags and packed out, which is the best way to 

practice Leave No Trace.  Never burn toilet paper because of the 

danger of starting a wildfire. 
 

Urine has little effect on vegetation or soil.  In some instances 

urine may draw wildlife that are attracted to the salts; wildlife 

may defoliate plants and dig up soil.  Because urine has an 

objectionable odor, be sure to urinate at least 200 feet from a 

campsite or trail.  Urinating on rocks, pine needles, and gravel is 

less likely to attract wildlife.  Diluting urine with water from a 

water bottle also can help minimize negative effects. 

 

Remember a conscientious Leave No Trace camper always 

keeps and leaves a clean camp.  Packing out trash and waste is 

increasingly important as great numbers of people visit the 
backcountry. 
 

Service Committee Report 
   

 Mary K. Church  

 
SMMBCH members have continued to support land managers 

and trail advocacy with their volunteer work.  At this writing, 

totals are:   

 ñPeopleò Hours     3413 

 Personal Vehicle Miles   9773 

 Stock/Equip Hauling Miles                    30,251 

 Power Tools Hours                   150 

 Heavy Equipment Hours                      20 
 Stock Used                                                        341 

 TOTAL VALUE                $116,362.28  

 

SMMBCH membersô volunteerism is wide-ranging. In addition 

to basic trail work, some of your accomplishments are trail 

head mowing, weed-eating, brush-hogging, replacing bridges 

and culverts, cleaning up after floods, checking condition of 

trails, removing old fences, providing correct signage, picking 

up road trash, running chain saws, reclaiming an old cemetery, 

searching and rescuing, cleaning and maintaining stalls, 

speaking at public meetings, and Leave No Trace education. 

YOU SHOULD BE PROUD! 

 

When you report, please let me know if you are using power 

tools, such as weed eaters, push or riding mowers, or chain saws 

or heavy equipment, such as tractor and brush hog.  This 

equipment has a dollar value/hour and we need to receive credit 

where credit is due.  Also, if you are doing skilled labor, such as 

carpentry work, indicate that.  

 

You can report your hours in the method that is easy for 

you.  You can send a narrative with explanation, or complete the 

Volunteer Hours report and send via email or US Postal. If I 
need more information, I will contact you.  You can also call 

with your info.  I do need some detailed information including 

the names of those who participated, dates, the agency and the 

agency contact person, miles driven, etc.    That way, if I am 
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asked to sort out the work we have done for a certain agency, I 

have the information to do so.  Continue with your excellent 

work!!  

 

My contact info:  Mary K. Church; 5132 County Rd. 277; 

Palmyra, MO  63461;  mkchurch@adams.net;  house 573-769-
4050;   cell  573-406-2566 

 

SMMBCH MEMBERS VACATION                   

IN EAST  TENNESSEE  
  Submitted by Paula Cazzato 

 

SMMBCH members Sherry Duckworth and daughter, 
Lacy, Debby Beussink, Susan Koeber and Patti Ashner of 
the Cape Girardeu area and Paula Cazzato of Overland 
Park,KS. spent a week in June  horseback riding in the 
Great Smoky Mountains of Tennessee  We drove two 
stock trailers to Townsend, TN. where we rented a ranch 
house cabin at Gilbertson's Lazy Horse retreat.  There 
was a large barn and they cleaned our stalls while we 
were riding!  We could ride to the park from our camp, 
however, most days we drove to different trailheads in the 
Smoky Mountain National Park and along the Appalachian 
Trail.  The trails were well marked as they are used for 
both equestrians and hikers.  The trail had wooden 
markers at each intersection showing direction and 
mileage and were wide and smooth in most places.  At 
times fallen trees across the trails made it difficult. We 
practiced LNT principles when stopping for lunch by cross 
tying to trees.  Lunch was cut short one afternoon when a 
wild boar visited our picnic area.  We loved riding five and 
six hours each day and enjoyed relaxing on the porch in 
the evening. Good friends are priceless! 

 

 

 

 

 

Missouri River Watershed Festival 
SMMBCH Seizes Opportunity to Educate 

How do equestrians practice No Trace Behind 
principles in the watershed area?  This question was answered 

by public middle school students who attended the Missouri 

River Watershed Festival on September 12 at Columbia 

Bottoms Conservation Area.  Groups of students, accompanied 

by their teachers, visited the numerous exhibits. They were then 

responsible for answering questions that had been previously 

submitted by the exhibitors.  SMMBCH was represented by 

Janet Karrenbrock, Allison and Jerry Schottenhaml, and Mary 

K. Church.  In visiting with these city students, and hearing their 

responses while teaching about Leave No Trace, we were 

reminded how important this work is.  Many had no concept of 

rural, much less ñback countryò, and most had not been 
camping.  

 

Bear, a gentle and attention loving trail horse, was an 

ambassador for SMMBCH, and was a big attraction for the 

students.  After completing the Leave No Trace portion of our 

exhibit, most of the students petted and brushed Bear, and asked 

endless questions about him.  ñWhat are those things on his 

legs?ò  ñHow old is he?ò  ñCan we see his teeth?ò  This was 

many of the studentsô first experience at seeing up close, or 

touching, a horse and  they took advantage of the opportunity 

for this new experience.    
 

We know that young minds are the impressionable ones.  The 

students were eager to learn and we exhibitors felt it was time 

well spent---a valuable opportunity to reach  young people, 

some of whom will be tomorrowôs campers, equestrians or land 

managers. 

 

 
 

Allison talking to 5
th
 graders about Leave No Trace. 

 

 

mailto:mkchurch@adams.net
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Mary K and Jerry with Bear.  Bear was a big hit with the 

kids. 

 

 

NEMO RIVER VALLEY  CHAPTER 
   Mary K Church  

 
The water went down to normal level, then after a weekend of 

heavy rains, it has gone up again.  However, a portion of Joanna 

Trail and the Log Cabin and Prairie Loops are restored to riding 

condition again.  After riding those trails for evaluation as far as 

silt and drift, a workday was held on August 23.  Logs were 
moved and trash picked up that had been deposited by the flood, 

clipping done, and trails remarked.   
 

Since our June 21 campout and workday was flooded out, it was 

rescheduled for September 27, Public Lands Day.  Members and 

friends started gathering at R & R Ranch Campground, near the 

Spalding Trailhead, on Friday evening. A productive workday 

was held Saturday. We rewarded ourselves with a campfire, 

cook out and carry-in Saturday evening.   Many chose to ride 

and work again on Sunday.  We had several friends who were 

riding and working with us for the first time;  the extra help was 
certainly noticed and appreciated.  Thanks to all that work, the 

trails are now in good condition  for fall riding.    

 

November 1 will be another workday, for the purpose of moving 

portions of the Prairie Loop trail a few feet into the timber.  The 

present trail is historically wet much of the time, eroded, and hot 

in the summer.   This is an ambitious weekend project that will 

be of benefit to all trail users.   We will gather again at R & R 

Ranch Horse Camp on Friday, October 31 and Saturday, 
November 1 for the workday.   A soup supper is planned for 

Saturday night, and optional riding or working on Sunday.  

 

For more information, contact Mary K. Church, 

mkchurch@adams.net or 573-406-2566. 

 

 

 

 
 

Carol Snell armed with tools to clean up the trail! 

 

 

 

 

 
Trail at Mark Twain Lake           

mailto:mkchurch@adams.net
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Barb Stevens, Carol Snell, Park Ranger Sh elly 

Howald, Mike Vodohosky, Becki Krueger  

 

CUIVRE RIVER CHAPTER  
    Phyllis DeRoy 

 

On Sunday, August 10, 2008, Trailmaster Phyllis 

DeRoy received a call to assist in locating a loose 

horse that had been missing since the day before. 

Janice Pavlich, a rider at Cuivre River State Park, 

was thrown and her horse took off.  Riders searched 

until dark to no avail.  On Sunday morning Phyllis 

rounded up several members from the chapter,  Rita 

Rataj, Dana Esbensen and Cindy Henry.  The horse 

was located around 1:30 Sunday afternoon and 

returned to his owner.  Janice was very thankful and 

is now going to join the Cuivre River Chapter so that 

someday she may help someone.  The search group 

also assisted a group of hikers who were lost.  They 

were given directions and arrangements were made 

for someone to pick them up. 

   

The Chapter held their quarterly meeting on 

September 10
th
 and discussed plans for the 

membership meeting.  Entertainment will be 

provided on Friday evening and the prizes will be 

ñhorse stuffò!  A reminder to all to bring something 

for the auction which will be held on Saturday night. 

 

  Don Bex termueller  

 
The Chaper also wishes to acknowledge the loss of our 

former President and Founder, Don Bextermueller.  

Don passed away on September 5 th  at the age of 71 

after a long battle with cancer.  Don was an avid trail 

rider and his passion was to make sure future 

generations would still have open trails.  Don knew no 

strangers and everyone seemed to know Don.  Our 

thoughts are with his wife Linda and their fa mily 

during this difficult time.  Happy Trails to Don!   
 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

MOUNTAIN RIDERS CHAPTER  

 
ñON THE BUFFALO RIVERò 

By Bob Voyles 
On Thursday, August 21st, Paula and I, David and Kathie 

Hedgpeth, Don and Stephanie Ruhland and Kids (Ethan and 

Kelsey) all headed to Woolum on the Buffalo River in 

Arkansas.  Had a nice cool rain on the way down.  Once our 

campsite all set up we took a short ride.  What a nice day!   

We were sitting around our campsite in the late afternoon 

talking and who drives but Jacque Alexander.  We had talked to 

her earlier about coming down, and she said she would be glad 

to show us around.  So Friday morning, she and seven of the 

Buffalo River Gals showed up. We all packed our lunches and 

we were off down the Buffalo. We had a little trouble getting 

through some of the growth caused by all of the rain we had this 
year, however, we all had our clippers and saws with us, so we 

were able to trim the grown-up trail.  We broke out into open 

fields and crossed the Buffalo several times.  Stopped for lunch 

over a beautiful bluff about three or four hundred feet above the 

river. (Believe the bluff is called the Jameson Bluff.)  Way 

above the treetops, we could see our trailers and campsite in the 

distance. After lunch and taking a few pictures, we were on our 

way through the woods on a beautiful trail.  On our ride we got 

to see some of the sites that L.R. Alexander and Helen Elsner 

have in their book, ñThe Buffalo Riverò,  Skull Rock, the 

Narrows (NARS), Hamilton Cemetery, and the Barns. 
Back at the campsite, we took a swim in the beautiful river.  

Then we all combined our dinner, cooked out over the fire. Lots 

of great food to eat.   Saturday morning we all woke up to David 

Hedgpeth playing Cattle Call on his truck radio.  Great song to 

get moving with.  Fed our horses, had breakfast, saddled up and 

off again. A beautiful morning!  Down the road about three 

miles, lots of beautiful bluffs along the way. The whole road 

ride was under a canopy.  Then back into the woods. Stopped 

for lunch after about five miles, then about three miles back to 

camp.  We unsaddled the horses and took them to the river. 

Some rode bareback ï but not me (ha-ha).  We all went for a 
swim.  The horses loved it. Before dinner, we all got to throw 
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horseshoes. Had a great game. Saturday night after dinner, Don 

Ruhland cooked a blackberry cobbler in his dutch oven over the 

hot coals.  Boy was that good. MMMMM.  Got up Sunday 

morning, had breakfast, packed up and headed home.  What a 

great trip to the beautiful Buffalo River. We all want to thank 

the Buffalo River Gals for their hospitality.  Happy trails to all. 
 

MOUNTAIN RIDERS CHAPTER CLEAN -UP RIDE 

 

The Mountain Riders Chapter Scheduled a work day on Friday, 

September 12, 2008, at Bar-K Wrangler National Forest.  We 

had 15 riders show up with a chain saw, hand saws, big branch 

clippers and hand clippers.  We spent 4 and a half hours clipping 
trails and clearing down trees from the trail.  With all the bad 

weather and rain we have had this year, there was lots of growth 

and downed trees.  There is to be a big trail ride there September 

19, 20 & 21 which is put on by the Ozark Council of Churches.  

They also went there during the week and worked on some 

trails.  So a lot of thanks for all the help and time that everyone 

donated for a very good cause. Happy Trails! 

 

Indian Hills Chapter  
 

Submitted by Allison Schottenhaml 
 The hitching post finally goes up at Little Indian Creek 

Conservation Area, Franklin County Missouri. After members 

of Indian Trails Chapter SMMBCH spent many weekends 

clearing and moving trees, shrub, weeds and brush next to the 

adopted cemetery the hitching post are finally standing.  Two 

hitching post are now provided for frequent trail rides to Little 

Indian Creek Conservation Area. Gene Atterberry, Mike Bryant 

and Jerry Schottenhaml spent several hours building and 
concreting in the hitching post, while other members mowed, 

trimmed and removed brush from the cemetery.  The adopted 

Baker Cemetery 1852 has now been completely cleaned and 

trimmed. Now the chapter will do routine mowing and trimming 

to maintain the area in accordance with our agreement with 

MDC.  In the spring MDC and Indian Trails Chapter will 

remove the old fence that is surrounding the cemetery and 

replace it with a new fence.  MDC is going to provide a sign at 

the cemetery so everyone knows that Indian Trails Chapter 

SMMBCH has adopted the cemetery and provided the hitching 

post.  Indian Trails Chapter SMMBCH would like to extend a 
thank you out to Kevin Debrecht resource technician from MDC 

for working with us on this project.  Our first scheduled work 

day at the cemetery Kevin had a crew out there to help us clear 

all the overhanging limbs over the cemetery and to brush hog 

around the area. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

MDC crew at Little Indian Creek helping with the baker 
cemetery project!!! 
 
 

 
 

Hitching post at Little Indian Creek Conservation Area. 
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Baker Cemetery work in progress! 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Unsung Hero and Good 

Neighbor AWARD  

 
We are seeking nominations for people from your Chapter who 

should be recognized for outstanding contributions.  If you have 
such a person please send the nomination to Janet Karrenbrock 

at karrenbrock@centurytel.net prior to the Nov 8th membership 

meeting. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


